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See IRVING, page 10

Monday, February 22
8 p.m., Council Meeting, Municipal Building.  Live 
on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and streaming at www.
greenbeltmd.gov
Wednesday, February 24
8 p.m., Council Worksession with Empirian Village, 
Community Center
Thursday, February 25
7:30 p.m., Greenbelt Homes Board of Directors 
Meeting, preceded by GDC Board Meeting, 
Hamilton Place

by Mary Moien

Eleanor Roosevelt Students
Make the Grade in AP Tests

Recreation Champion Hank Irving
Retires from City after 38 Years

by Cindy Henneberger

See SNOW, page 12

by Renauta York

A Snowplowing Model –
How Does Greenbelt Do It?

See ERHS, page 6

Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
(ERHS) seniors of the class of 
2009 had the highest number of 
African American students with 
an Advanced Placement Score 
of three or higher in selected 
tests of all public high schools 
in the United States.  The tests 
that Roosevelt led in were AP 
biology, AP chemistry and AP 
American language.  

Roosevelt was one of only six 
schools throughout the country to 
receive this honor in AP testing 
and the only one which excelled 
in multiple subjects. 

The College Board has just re-
leased the 6th Annual AP Report 
to the Nation.  A not-for-profit 
membership association, the Col-
lege Board owns and administers 
the Advanced Placement (AP) 
program.   

ERHS was featured in the 
College Board’s February 2010 
Middle States news article “Ex-
emplary AP Program: Eleanor 

Roosevelt High School, Green-
belt, Md.”

In its interview with Reginald 
McNeill, EHRS principal, he at-
tributed the achievement to three 
factors: giving all students access 
to its best teachers; their com-
mitment to thoroughly preparing 
each student; and support from 
alumni, parents, the community 
and the district.

In the article, McNeill said 
he is pleased by the achievement 
but is not greatly surprised.  The 
school has been expanding its 
AP offerings and encouraging 
students to take the exams for 
several years.  The school admin-
istered 781 AP Exams to students 
in the class of 2004 and, of these 
students, 172 earned a score of 
three or higher on at least one 
exam.  This grew to 1,520 ex-
ams in the class of 2009 and 257 
students received a three or better 

It’s a question this reporter has 
asked herself for 20 years – 

How does Greenbelt manage 
to keep its streets clear during the 
worst snowstorms?

I posed this question to Kenny 
Hall, Greenbelt’s director of Pub-
lic Works.  He said three inter-
connecting factors are at work 
– the city’s continual investment 
in purchasing and maintaining 
its heavy equipment, Greenbelt’s 
geography and, most important, a 
well-trained crew of workers and 
contractors.

Hall credited the city council 
for allocating enough funds to 
purchase and maintain the vehi-
cles needed to plow snow.  This 
equipment consists of four or 
five trucks – dump trucks, front 
end loaders and a smaller bobcat 
loader to clear the sidewalks.

Greenbelt’s geography also 
plays a role.  The streets are 
wider and interconnected, which 
allows the plows more space to 

push the snow in order to make 
at least one lane drivable.

Hall gave the most praise to 
the plow drivers, who are highly 
trained in clearing snow. 

Drivers are assigned routes 
and work 12-hour shifts, with 
four hours off.  Sidewalk crews 
are assigned 12 to 16 hour shifts 
as well. 

Snow Priorities
The priorities of these workers 

are the primary roads – Crescent, 
Ridge, Hanover Parkway and 
Mandan Road.  At Empirian Vil-
lage, the city is responsible for 
Cherrywood Lane, Breezewood 
Lane, Edmonston Road, Spring-
hill Drive and Springhill Lane.  
(The other roads in Empirian Vil-
lage are the responsibility of the 
complex.)  Within the University 
Square area, Westway, Lakeside 
and Lakecrest are plowed by the 
city.  

For more than half of 
Greenbelt’s 73 years, Hank 
Irving has served in its Rec-
reation Department, champi-
oning an integral feature of 
our founders’ prime direc-
tive, to revolutionize city 
life by creating an oasis of 
green as an escape from 
urban squalor.

On January 8, Green-
belters old and new showed 
up en masse for Irving’s re-
tirement party at Willy K’s.  
Coming from Delaware, 
Virginia and as far away as 
Florida, some returned after 
15 and 25 years to salute 
Irving and his accomplish-
ments.

Irving joined the department 
in 1971 as program and facil-
ity superintendent and by 1975 
he was its director.  That same 
year under Irving’s leadership 
Greenbelt came home with the 
gold medal, winning the National 
Recreation and Park Association’s 
highest recognition for excellence 
in the nation.

Irving’s achievement set the 
pace for the rest of his tenure.  
Taking Greenbelt founders’ com-
mission to heart, he kept recre-
ation and parks in the forefront 
of city progress.  He led the de-
partment in taking on a massive 
parks and recreation campaign: 
renovating the swimming pool, 
constructing the Aquatic and 

Fitness Center, building Schrom 
Hills Park and the Springhill 
Lake Recreation Center, con-
structing the Skate Park and 
developing the Community Cen-
ter.  Irving also pushed for and 
achieved a therapeutic recreation 
program and a greater focus on 
the arts through the hiring of a 
dedicated arts supervisor, Nicole 
DeWald.

“I think his legacy is a solid 
recreation department that has 
adjusted to the times” said Jim 
Giese, the city manager, now 
retired, who had appointed Irving 
to be director. 

“Just look at his facility im-
provements,” said JoAnn Rowe, 
former recreation assistant at the 
department and current assis-

tant director of Royal Palm 
Beach’s (Florida) Parks and 
Recreation Department.  “He 
has taken the facilities way 
above a municipality of that 
size.”

City founders intended 
for its recreation and parks 
to be exceptional: a refuge 
from the suffocation of ur-
ban living.  “It’s been a 
cornerstone of Greenbelt to 
have outstanding recreation 
programs from the time it 
was built,” said Irving.

Founded in 1937, Green-
belt was the brainchild of 
Rexford Guy Tugwell, Presi-
dent Roosevelt’s Undersec-

retary of Agriculture.  Flocking 
to cities for jobs as farming col-
lapsed, displaced farmers reached 
a critical juncture during the 
Great Depression and Tugwell 
and Roosevelt came to their aid.  
They envisioned green cities that 
retained the best of rural life 
– open spaces, woodlands and 
lakes in close proximity to cities 
where workers could find jobs.

Roosevelt’s and Tugwell’s ef-
forts were cut short.  In 1935, a 
legal battle ignited against Tug-
well and his plans for building 
“Greenbelt” towns.  Then in 
1936, the United States District 
Court of Appeals for the District 
of Columbia passed down their 

Greenbelt got through the 
“blizzard” of Tuesday-Wednesday 
February 9-10 not much worse 
than it already was.  “It was 
much easier to handle,” Greenbelt 
City Manager Michael McLaugh-
lin said.  “But after all, it was 
only 10 inches.”

That snowfall could easily be 
pushed.  Much of it melted on 
cleared streets.  That needing to 
be pushed aside did present prob-
lems because there was no place 
to push it with snow already 
piled along the sides of streets.

As with most other govern-
mental facilities and many busi-
nesses, the city offices and recre-
ational facilities were closed on 
Wednesday and Thursday.  Mail 
delivery during that week was 
inconsistent and uncertain, with 
several days missed.  Mail and 
other governmental services were 
also shut down again this past 
Monday for President’s Day.

Mayor Returns
Mayor Judith Davis returned 

from a Colorado ski vacation 
this past weekend.  She had kept 
abreast of what was happening in 
Greenbelt by use of the internet 

and emails and by telephone con-
tact with the city offices.

After getting around the city, 
she was well satisfied with the 
accomplishments of city crews.  
“Our guys did a marvelous job,” 
she said.  “They did as well and 
better than could be expected.  
They did their best over and 
over again.  I realized that I had 
left the city in the best of hands.  
Whether I am here or there, city 
crews come through well.”

Davis reported that she had 
less snow in Colorado than she 
found here upon return.  She was 
also impressed by the giant snow 
blowing equipment there that 
could take snow piled alongside 
the road and blow it far off to 
the side.

McLaughlin thought it would 
be nice for the city to have such 
equipment or one of the machines 
that picks up snow, melts it and 
dumps it down the storm drain.  
The infrequency of snowfalls 
such as this area just experi-
enced makes the purchase of such 
equipment cost prohibitive.

See PLOWING, page 12

Hank Irving shares some thoughts with his 
many colleagues and friends upon retiring.

Plea from PGCPS
To Clear Walks
Dr. William Hite, Su-

perintendent of Schools, re-
leased a letter to the com-
munity on Monday, February 
15 asking residents to help 
clear the streets and side-
walks for school children so 
they can return to school as 
safely as possible.  County 
schools are reopening, but 
two hours late each day this 
week.  

There are still areas where 
Greenbelt residents can help 
assist the students, especially 
the youngest.  The school 
system is asking parents to 
walk or drive their children 
to school and for residents to 
be mindful of students walk-
ing, sometimes in the street 
and to be patient with school 
bus drivers who may be 
stopping to pick up students 
on snow-narrowed streets.

All school activities, with 
the exception of athletics, 
have been cancelled through 
the week.  Meals for stu-
dents including breakfast 
and lunch will be available 
at schools.

by James Giese

Latest Snow Was Easier
To Handle at Just 10 Inches
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Grin Belt

“Looks like this mountain of snow will be here 
even after the Olympics are over."
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Letters to the Editor

by John Drago

“Midge” at the New Deal

Editorial

*These shows at $6.00
301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745

129 Centerway
www.pandgtheatres.com

OLD GREENBELT 
THEATRE

WEEK OF FEB. 19

(R)
Crazy Heart

Friday

*5, 7:30, 9:45 

Saturday

*2:30, *5, 7:30, 9:45

Sunday

*2:30, *5, 7:30 

Monday-Thursday

*5:15, 7:30 

Heroes among Us
John Cooper is a hero.  I 

walked up on that scene on Sat-
urday, February 6.  I was walk-
ing down Ridge Road when I 
heard a siren.  Soon I was passed 
by three police SUVs.  Then I 
noticed a fire truck blocking the 
road and a body lying in the 
snow near it.

I saw John’s wife and her 
sister and they told me they had 
just unburied someone from his 
car.  I couldn’t comprehend it.  I 
noted the time and it was 2:13 
p.m. at that point.  They told me 
John was very upset because he 
was with the man at first.

A neighbor cried in the street, 
moaning that she had heard a 
radio earlier in the car but had 
done nothing.

I saw the late Mike Jones’ 
black independent cab and real-
ized it had been covered com-
pletely in snow when John and 
family walked by.  I was so 
proud that they had taken the 
time to investigate sounds from 
the car.  I’m even more im-
pressed now knowing that John 
performed CPR.

And I was impressed by how 

passionately the EMT on the 
scene called for help in carrying 
Mike to the fire truck and by the 
Greenbelt Police response.  They 
are my heroes as well.

I know from experience that 
in situations like this we always 
think of “what we might have 
done.”  Often the truth is very 
different.  The crowd’s estimate 
when I was there was that Mike 
could have been in the car since 
around midnight, judging by the 
total snow cover on his car.  If 
John found him at about 2 p.m., 
that could have been 14 hours.  
Mike may very well have been 
beyond help by the time John 
found him.

Had John simply walked on, I 
may have been next to walk by.  
John’s actions saved me from 
any guilt I would have felt had I 
walked by without noticing.

I had a situation like that once 
where I stopped but was too in 
shock to do anything.  I com-
forted myself with the idea that 
I may have known how hopeless 
this older scene was.  Maybe my 
“failure” that time would prepare 
me for the next time.

No Snow Delay for News Review
Perhaps unnoticed beyond the paper in your hands last 

week, the fact that the February 11 issue was written, edited, 
produced, printed and delivered was due to extraordinary ef-
forts by several different teams of dedicated volunteers work-
ing around the clock – and far beyond the call of duty.

Through the piles of snow left from the first storm and the 
howling winds and threats of power outages of the second 
storm, News Review staffers walked in during daylight and 
dark, shoveled out and ventured onto the hazardous roads to 
work for hours to ensure the News Review was published 
on schedule.  Not without its light side, Wednesday morning 
white-out conditions saw the editor arrive to finish the paper 
by snow plow, having hitched a ride with city workers trying 
to stay ahead of the storm.  It’s a challenge we’ve met for 72 
years, through times of war, wild weather and other challenges 
thrown at us by history.

At the News Review, we’re tied to the electrical grid – to 
operate computers and other technology tools, send material 
electronically to our off-site designer who also was caught in 
the storm and at the printing plant in Sterling, Va.  Even when 
through some miracle all those steps were accomplished, the 
printed paper had to be transported 60 miles on nearly impass-
able highways to our distributor, who waded through drifts to 
bring papers to our carriers.  At the end of the chain, the car-
riers braved snow that for some reached over their heads, to 
put a paper as close as they could get it to our front doors.

No paper would have been possible – or published any-
where close to the regular deadline – if any stage of that 
process had fallen to the weather.  Because of the exceptional 
efforts of our all-volunteer staff, the effort did not fail.  

Perhaps we could borrow the creed of the U.S. Postal Ser-
vice: “Neither snow nor rain nor heat nor gloom of night stays 
these couriers from the swift completion of their appointed 
rounds.”

Special kudos to all involved, especially to those who 
worked all night Tuesday to complete the paper under constant 
threat of wind-driven power failure and those who struggled 
through deep snowdrifts to distribute and deliver the news of 
Greenbelt to the people of our city. 

I t  is  natural  for  John to 
feel blame – but I hope soon 
he knows that if he were to be 
blamed, then what of the neigh-
bor who did nothing after hearing 
the cab radio earlier?

Again the truth is that nobody 
is to blame.  The neighbors are 
to be commended for feeling the 
loss of Mike so deeply and being 
so concerned.  And John and his 
family are heroes.

From the crowd that day, I 
learned for the first time a bit 
about Mike:  that he was a hard 
worker who would often sit in his 
cab at night waiting for a call.  

I’m glad John ended his notes 
with the positive recommendation 
to take a CPR class.  I hope to 
do that and re-join my Commu-
nity Emergency Response Team 
(CERT).  Joining CERT is a 
vehicle for taking first aid classes 
and for organizing responses to 
natural disasters such as the two 
recent storms.
		  Donald Comis

Thank you
Thank you to John Cooper 

for having the courage to share 
such an intimate, personal story 
(February 11) and to the News 
Review for printing it.  I don’t 
remember ever reading some-
thing like this piece in our paper 
before.
	 Colette Zanin

Show the Love
Given our great concern with 

possible loss of bus service to 
Greenbelt Town Center, I think 
that we should seize this “deep 
snow opportunity” to make the 
Metrobuses feel more welcome 
here.

I have shoveled nine of the 
bus stops (in two cases quickly 
followed by snow plows which 
did a better job).  Also, unfor-
tunately, I found that a bus stop 
at Green Ridge House had been 
overlooked.

Won’t you join me in this ef-
fort so that we will soon have all 
of the bus stops shoveled out?  It 
is not necessary to fully shovel 
out a bus stop.  The situation is 
improved greatly even if only 
enough snow and ice are shov-
eled out so that two to six people 
can stand safely out of the flow 
of traffic.

Bill Norwood

Weather in Alberta
I have watched the weather 

in your area the past few weeks, 
spoken with my family in south-
ern Prince George’s County and 
you guys have gotten a lot of 
snow.

Camp Fire-UCAP Job 
Search Workshops

Camp Fire USA Community 
Center and UCAP at Empirian 
Village are offering two work-
shops on Job Search Job Readi-
ness on Thursday, February 25 
and Thursday, March 4 from 10 
a.m. to 1 p.m.  The workshops 
will introduce potential job seek-
ers to creative techniques for job 
searching.  

Those interested should send 
an email to nwilliams@ucappgc.
org or call 301-322-5700, ext. 
115.  There is no cost for this 
program.

Co-op Celeriac Demo
And Sampling Wed.

On Wednesday, February 24 
from 4 to 6 p.m. the Greenbelt 
Co-op Supermarket and Pharmacy 
will hold the next in its “Seasonal 
& Savory” series of free cooking 
demos and samplings to encourage 
shoppers to increase consumption 
of fresh fruits and vegetables.  

Celeriac, also known as celery 
root, will be featured with demon-
strations and samples of two sim-
ple potato salad-like recipes using 
this tasty root vegetable.  Ideas 
for wine pairings and additional 
recipes also will be available. 

It is also Patron Appreciation 
Day so come shop and save five 
percent on purchases.  
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Community Events

More  Community Events 
see pages 2 and 11.

Holy Cross 
Thrift Store

Every Thursday 10am – 4pm

Good, clean clothes for women, 
men and children!  

Shoes, jewelry, books, etc.

6905 Greenbelt Road
Greenbelt, Md.  301-345-5111

Greenbelt Nursery School 
Open House 

Registration for Fall 2010 
Saturday, February 20, 10 am – 1 pm 

Classes for children ages 2, 3, and 4 
 Two, three, and five days a week.   Low child to staff ratio. 

Full day educational programs available. 

Greenbelt Community Center     15 Crescent Road  
301-474-5570       www.greenbeltnurseryschool.org 

                               Accredited by NAEYC’s National Academy 
of Early Childhood Programs 

Greenbelt Nursery School 
Open House 

Registration for Fall 2010 
Saturday, February 20, 10 am – 1 pm 

Classes for children ages 2, 3, and 4 
 Two, three, and five days a week.   Low child to staff ratio. 

Full day educational programs available. 

Greenbelt Community Center     15 Crescent Road  
301-474-5570       www.greenbeltnurseryschool.org 

                               Accredited by NAEYC’s National Academy 
of Early Childhood Programs 

Academy 
Stadium 
Theatres

Beltway Plaza Mall
Center Court
301-220-1155

ALL SHOWS BEFORE 5 p.m.
Adults/Seniors: $6.50

Children: $6.00
ALL SHOWS BEFORE NOON 

ON SATURDAY $5.00
ALL SHOWS AFTER 5 p.m.

Adults: $8.50
Students/Military: $7.50

Children: $6.00
Seniors: $6.50

R = ID Required
(!) = No pass, (!!) No pass weekend

Week of FEB. 19
FRI. – SAT.

Alvin & the Chipmunks “The 
Squeakquel,” PG-13

11:50, 2:10
Wolfman, R (!!)

11:50, 2:30, 4:20, 5:10, 7:10, 7:40, 
9:50, 10:30

The Tooth Fairy, PG 
11:30, 2, 4:30

From Paris With Love, R 
7:10, 9:50

Hurt Locker, R (!!)
11:45, 3, 6:45, 10

Shutter Island, R (!)
11:45, 3, 6:45, 10

Blood Done Sign My Name, 
PG-13 (!)

11:25, 2:10, 4:55, 7:40, 10:30
The Lightning Thief, PG (!!)
11:15, 2, 4:50, 7:40, 10:25

Valentines Day, PG-13 
11:15, 2, 4:50, 7:40, 10:25

SUN.
Alvin & the Chipmunks “The 

Squeakquel,” PG-13
11:50, 2:10

Wolfman, R (!!)
11:50, 2:30, 4:20, 5:10, 7:10, 7:40

The Tooth Fairy, PG 
11:30, 2, 4:30

From Paris With Love, R 
7:10

Hurt Locker, R (!!)
11:45, 3, 6:45

Shutter Island, R (!)
11:45, 3, 6:45

Blood Done Sign My Name, 
PG-13 (!)

11:25, 2:10, 4:55, 7:40
The Lightning Thief, PG (!!)

11:15, 2, 4:50, 7:40
Valentines Day, PG-13 

11:15, 2, 4:50, 7:40

MON. – THU.
Alvin & the Chipmunks “The 

Squeakquel,” PG-13
12:30, 2:30
Wolfman, R 

12:45, 4, 4:50, 7, 7:30
The Tooth Fairy, PG 

12:30, 2:40
From Paris With Love, R 

5:10, 7:30
Hurt Locker, R 

12:15, 2:40, 5:10, 7:40
Shutter Island, R (!)

12:15, 3:30, 6:45
Blood Done Sign My Name, 

PG-13 (!)
12:45, 4, 7

The Lightning Thief, PG 
12:45, 4, 7

Valentines Day, PG-13 (!)
12:45, 4, 7

Postponed Shows moved to THIS 
WEEKEND ONLY

Tickets are $15 general admission,  
and $12 for seniors and students.

Planes, Trains  
& Automobiles

123 Centerway • Greenbelt, MD 20770 
http://www.greenbeltartscenter.org

Located underneath the Greenbelt CO-OP 

C a l l  f o r  R e s e r v a t i o n s  a n d  s h o w  u p d a t e s  d u e  t o  w e a t h e r  a t  3 0 1 . 4 4 1 . 8 7 7 0

G r e e n b e l t  A r t s  C e n t e r

COMING SOON:
Greenbelt Voices - February 26 – 27, 2010. From Transition Theater

Friday, Feburar y 19 & S aturday, Februar y 20  
at 8:00 PM

From Thunderous Productions

With a pre-show Musical Cabaret directed by Anne and Jon Gardner

Mark Twain’s  A Connecticut Yankee
in King Arthur’s Court

Sat. February 20 -  Sat. March 6
Friday and Saturday Evenings

Sunday Matinees

Music and Drama Club * Goddard Space Flight Center
~ Greenbelt’s Community Theater at Goddard ~

Tickets $20 includes light Hors d’oeuvres, Beer, Wine, Soda, Coffee/Tea
Performances at the Goddard Barney and Bea Recreation Center

Intersection of Good Luck Road and Soil Conservation Road

(240) 475-8800 ~ http://www.madtheater.org

Menu for Senior
Nutrition Program

The Senior Nutrition “Food 
and Friendship” program pro-
vides lunches for seniors Monday 
through Friday at the Community 
Center beginning at noon.  Meals 
must be reserved by 11 a.m. two 
days ahead so that enough food 
is ordered.  Call 301-397-2208, 
ext. 4215.

All meals include bread and 
margarine, coffee or tea and skim 
milk.  Menus for February 22 
through 26 are:

Monday – Cranberry juice, 
meatloaf with parsley gravy, 
whole boiled potatoes, green 
beans, fresh tangerine.

Tuesday – Split pea soup, 
baked pork chops with gravy, 
mashed potatoes, sweet peas, 
stewed apples.

Wednesday – Grape juice, tur-
key cutlet with gravy, cornbread 
dressing, creamed spinach, cherry 
crisp.

Thursday – Creamy broccoli 
soup, chili con carne, brown rice, 
mixed squash, fresh banana.

Friday – Cranberry juice, Lon-
don broil with mushroom gravy, 
twice-baked potato, California 
broccoli mix, field green salad 
with chickpeas and grape tomatoes, 
coconut cake (premium meal).

At the Library 
Storytimes

A librarian will read age-ap-
propriate stories.

Tuesday, February 23, 1:30 
and 2 p.m., Cuddletime for new-
borns to 17 months old with 
caregiver, limit 15 babies for 
each group.

Wednesday, February 24, 
10:30 and 11 a.m., Toddlertime 
for ages 18 to 35 months, with 
caregiver, limit 15 children for 
each group.

Thursday, February 25, 10:30 
a.m., Drop-in Storytime for ages 
three to five years, limit 20 chil-
dren.

Caregivers are asked to pick 
up a free ticket at the Children’s 
Desk.

GHI Notes
Friday, February 19, Offices 

Closed (Emergency maintenance 
available: call 301-474-6011) 

Monday, February 22, 7 p.m., 
Communications Committee – GHI 
Lobby

7 p.m., Sellers Seminar – Board 
Room

7 p.m., Website Work Group 
– GHI Library

Tuesday, February 23, 8:30 
a.m., Ad-Hoc Yard Line Commit-
tee – GHI Library

Wednesday, February 24, 7 
p.m., Buildings Committee – Board 
Room 

7:30 p.m., Companion Animal 
Committee – GHI Lobby

Thursday February 25, 7:30 p.m., 
Board Meeting – Board Room

Committee and board meetings 
are open; members are encouraged 
to attend.

Golden Age Club
by Bunny Fitzgerald
The Golden Age Club has 

had to cancel the last two meet-
ings because of storms.  But you 
can’t fight Mother Nature, so we 
have to go with the flow or, in 
this case, the snow.  We’ve had 
a great opportunity to meet our 
neighbors and help each other so 
it’s not all bad.

Tom Moran will be the speak-
er at our February 24 meeting.  
He will inform us of changes in 
income taxes and answer ques-
tions.  AARP provides a free tax 
preparation service.  This year it 
will be at the American Legion 
on Greenbelt Road on Tuesday 
and Thursday from 10 a.m. to 2 
p.m.  Call GIVES at 301-507-
6580 to make an appointment.

We were saddened by the 
death of Dorothy Wilhelm and 
extend our condolences and 
prayers to her family.

Be extra careful when walk-
ing outside and keep thinking 
the sun will come out and spring 
will be here.  Our city has done 
a wonderful job clearing streets 
and walks but there are still icy 
spots.

New Deal Café
Upcoming Events

On Thursday, February 18 
from noon to 2 p.m. pianist Amy 
C. Kraft brightens wintry after-
noons with mid-day melodies.  
Mary Edwards will host the 
weekly open microphone session 
from 7 to 9 p.m.

On Friday, February 19 from 
6:30 to 8 p.m. Greenbelt piano 
man John Guernsey gets the 
weekend off to a rousing start 
with jazz and blues (every Friday 
and Saturday), followed from 8 
to 11 p.m. by “Woven Green” 
contemporary folk.

Saturday, February 20 brings 
fingerstyle guitar by Steve Pol-
lack from 1 to 2:45 p.m., then 
classical guitarist Bruce Kritt 
from 4 to 6 and Buck Hill with 
jazz Saturday night from 8 to 11 
p.m. 

Sunday, February 21 starts 
with the Not 2 Cool Jazz Trio 
during brunch from 11 a.m. to 1 
p.m.  After jazz, it’s Kids’ Open 
Microphone from 1:30 to 2:30 
p.m.  Then the Jelly Roll Mor-
tals, an acoustic/pop/rock group, 
are the Sunday evening center-
piece from 5 to 8 p.m.

Next Week 
Tuesday, February 23, Steve 

Haug sings ballads and Celtic 
drinking songs from 7 to 9 p.m.  
Wednesday, February 24 from 7 
to 9 p.m. will feature The Nice 
Trys’ version of “absurdist honky 
tonk.”

Café Hosts Kids’ 
Open Microphone

There will be a Kids’ Open 
Microphone session at the New 
Deal Café this Sunday, February 
21 from 1:30 to 2:30 p.m.  The 
program takes place on the third 
Sunday of the month.  

Children age 17 and under are 
invited to perform, playing a mu-
sical instrument, singing, dancing, 
reciting a poem, etc.  

For more information call 
Anne Gardner at 301-220-1721 
or email annegrdnr@yahoo.com.

Doug Love to Discuss
Jupiter’s Weather 

On Thursday, February 25 the 
Greenbelt Astronomical Society 
will hold a discussion of the 
weather on Jupiter at 7:30 p.m. at 
the H.B. Owens Science Center.  
The speaker will be Greenbelter 
Doug Love, founder of the Astro-
nomical Society, whose presenta-
tion will combine his love of the 
cosmos with his knowledge of 
meteorology.  

Love has held every position 
in the Astronomical Society and 
currently serves as chair of the 
Observatory Committee.  An 
amateur astronomer from an early 
age, he has also done graduate 
work in meteorology at the Uni-
versity of Maryland. 

The H.B. Owens Science Cen-
ter is at 9601 Greenbelt Road in 
Lanham (across the street from 
Goddard Space Flight Center).  
There is no charge and all are 
welcome.  If Prince George’s 
County Public Schools are closed 
that day, the event will be re-
scheduled.

Astronomical Star
Party this Weekend

On Saturday, February 20 the 
Astronomical Society will hold 
a star party at Northway Field.  
Members of the society will be-
gin to set up to view the moon 
and other celestial objects at ap-
proximately 6:30 p.m. and stay at 
the site until about 8 p.m.

Bring a new telescope and 
members will help set it up.

In the event of rain, cloudy 
skies or if access is blocked by 
snow the event will be cancelled 
without notice.  

For information visit www.
greenbeltastro.org/events/shtml.

Candace Jones, 14, of Lanham 
sings at the January Kids’ Mi-
crophone session.
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Obituaries

ST. HUGH OF GRENOBLE CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD  20770

301-474-4322
Mass Schedule:

         Sunday 8:00, 9:30, 11:00 a.m.
         Saturday 9:00 a.m., 5:00 p.m.

  Daily Mass:  7:15 a.m.
Sacrament of Penance:  Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Pastor:  Rev. Walter J. Tappe
Pastoral Associate:  Rev. R. Scott Hurd

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church
Hillside & Crescent Roads
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings

www.greenbeltucc.org
Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors
www.greenbeltumc.org   301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor  
Sunday School 10:00am         Worship Service 10:00am       

Prayer Meeting Sun. 9:45 am

              Mishkan Torah Congregation
                          10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770
                   Rabbi Jonathan Cohen    Cantor Phil Greenfield

Friday evening services 8:00 PM except first Friday of the month, 
when children’s service begins at 7:30 PM

Saturday morning services - 9:30 AM
Children’s Education, Adult Education, Social Action, etc.

For further information call 301 474-4223 www.mishkantorah.org
Conservative and Reconstructionist

9:30 “Good Morning!   Coffee and Snacks
10:00 a.m.  Bible Study       11:00  a.m.  Worship

Pastor Nigel C. Black, MDiv. 

99 Centerway   Greenbelt Rec Center       
(Behind the Community Center)

BE A PART OF OUR WORSHIP AND CELEBRATION!

301-474-4499

Bible Study & Worship

St. George’s Episcopal Church

7010 Glenn Dale Road  (Lanham-Severn Road & Glenn Dale Road)
301-262-3285 | rector@stgeo.org | www.stgeo.org

Services 
• Sundays
   8 a.m. simple, quiet service (no music)
  10 a.m. main service  
  (music includes a mixture of acoustic guitar, piano and organ music)
 
• Wednesdays
   7 p.m. service with healing prayers (no music)

Join us around a table where all are welcome!

HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH
6905 Greenbelt Road • 301-345-5111

	
Sunday 8:15 am    Worship Service
         9:15 am    Sunday School/Bible Study
        10:30 am    Worship Service

Fax 301-220-0694 • E-mail myholycross@verizon.net

Catholic 
Community 
of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.
Municipal Building

February 21, 10 a.m.
“Building the Life We Dream About” by Rev. Diane Teichert with Pat Infante  

and Don Mitchell, worship associate and two choirs
Reflecting on the brick and mortar of building a life that is joyful and meaning filled.

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Beltsville/Adelphi
Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.og

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community
1-800-22-UNITE                 301-345-2918

Greenbelt.Bahai.Info@gmail.com      www.bahai.us

Of old it hath been revealed: ‘Love of 
one’s country is an element of the Faith 
of God.’  The Tongue of Grandeur hath, 
however, in the day of His manifesta-
tion proclaimed: ‘It is not his to boast 

who loveth his country, but it is his who 
loveth the world.’  (Baha’u’llah)

MONTHLY MEDITATION & DIALOGUE SERIES 
Third Saturday Of The Month 

Greenbelt Community Center, Rm.114 
February 20 from 5 to 6 PM 

Next meetings:  March 20, April 17, May 15 

Sponsored by CAFH a  path of spiritual unfolding  www.cafh.org   
For more information contact  Francisca Saavedra at 

francisca12@gmail.com or 240-353 7183 

Alma C. Marsden
Alma Catha-

rine Marsden, 72, 
died of cancer on 
Saturday, Febru-
ary 13, 2010.  

Born on July 
1 8 ,  1 9 3 7 ,  i n 
Washington, D.C., where she 
lived as a child, she spent her 
teenage years in Hyattsville.  In 
1968 she moved to Greenbelt 
where her parents were living.

She attended St. Jerome’s El-
ementary School, Saint Patrick’s 
Academy in Washington and 
Northwestern High School in 
Hyattsville.  She later received 
a B.S. degree in early childhood 
education from the University of 
Maryland.  She also completed 
some graduate studies at Trin-
ity College and Prince George’s 
Community College.  

Ms. Marsden became a nun 
with the Sisters of Our Lady of 
Providence and remained with 
them for seven years in Rhode 
Island until 1968.  

She worked at the Calverton 
YMCA for over 15 years as a 
child care provider and direc-
tor until her retirement in 2006.  
The children she worked with 
through her career ranged from 2 
to 5 years old.  She also worked 
in the premature infant unit at 
Providence Hospital, the Goddard 
Child Development Center, Saint 
Bernard’s School and the Silver 
Spring YMCA.  

In Greenbelt she served on 
several committees in Greenbelt 
Homes, Inc. and St. Hugh of 
Grenoble Catholic Church.  She 
was a member of the Greenbelt 
Golden Age Club.

Her interests included bring-
ing wildlife, gardening and crafts 
into the classroom for “hands-on” 
experiences with the children.  
She was patient and kind; and 
children always came first.

She is survived by brothers 
Joseph Marsden and his wife 
Sylvia, Michael Marsden and 
his wife Jean, Fred Marsden and 
sister Barbara Fisher and her hus-
band Ralph; and 12 nieces and 
nephews.

A funeral Mass is being held 
today at St. Hugh of Grenoble 
Catholic Church.  Interment will 
be at Resurrection Cemetery.  

Expressions of sympathy may 
be made in her name to the 
American Cancer Society.

Along with the Greenbelt com-
munity, I felt great sadness with 
the passing of Mike Jones.  When 
it came to being a truly decent 
human being, Mike Jones was the 
real deal. 

It’s fair to say I’ve known 
Mike my entire life.  Our fam-
ily was the first to move in to a 
dirt path called Northway.  The 
Joneses were the second family 
and our families were very close.  
As we grew up together, Mike 
was always kind and helpful 
with a completely unpretentious 
manner.  He defined a sense 
of “Community” that became 
integral to Greenbelt itself.  I 
remember Mike being thrilled 
about taking one second off his 
time as he swam at a Greenbelt 

Mike Jones Service
The family of Mike Jones 

will receive friends at the 
Borgwardt Funeral Home at 
4400 Powder Mill Road in 
Beltsville on Sunday, Feb-
ruary 21 from 6 to 8 p.m.  
There will be a funeral ser-
vice at St. Hugh’s Church 
on Monday, February 22 at 
10 a.m.

In Memoriam – Mike Jones
swim team race and then move 
on to become the official swim 
team scribe.  I remember our 
days at the Boy Scout Troop 746 
Summer Camp, where Mike may 
have, or may not have, earned 
the nickname “Turtle.”  He then 
went on to help support other 
members of that troop. 

Years later, whenever I need-
ed a ride to the airport, Mike was 
always available and would arrive 
early to wait for me.  There was 
never anything superficial with 
Mike.  What you saw was what 
he was.  

For anyone willing to pay 
attention, Mike Jones was role 
model for living an honorable 
life.  He was the real deal and 
will be missed.

– Bernard H. Penney, Pittsboro, N.C.

Our sympathy to News Re-
view news editor Elaine Skolnik 
on the death of her son-in-law 
Mitchell Goldman in New York 
on February 16, 2010.

Condolences to the family and 
friends of longtime Greenbelter 
Alma Marsden, who died Febru-
ary 13, 2010, at the age of 72.

Our sympathy to the Baluch 
family on the death of Michelle 
(“Mike”) Baluch, age 61, on Feb-
ruary 13, 2010, in Shepherdstown, 
W.Va.  Michelle was the wife of 
37 years of Stephen Baluch of 
Shepherdstown, daughter-in-law 

of Greenbelters Fred and Dorothy 
Baluch, sister-in-law of Rob and 
John Baluch.  She was a teacher 
and librarian who at the time of 
her death was the much-loved 
children’s librarian at the Shep-
herdstown Public Library.

We were saddened to hear of 
the death of Dorothy Wilhelm on 
February 4, 2010.

Send us your reports of new 
babies, awards, honors, etc. to share 
with our readers.  To send informa-
tion for “Our Neighbors” email us 
at newsreview@greenbelt.com or 
leave a message at 301-474-6892.
	 – Kathleen McFarland
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LETTERS continued from page 2

Thursday, February 25, 2010

NOTICE TO GHI MEMBERS

Regular Board meetings are open to Members
For more information, visit our website - www.ghi.coop 

GHI BOARD ROOM,  7:30 PM

PRELIMINARY AGENDA

GDC & GHI BOARD OF  
DIRECTORS’ MEETING

GDC Key Agenda Items:
·  2010 Balcony Repair Contract

GHI Key Agenda Items:
·  Yard Line Certification: 6 & 8 Courts Research Road
·  Proposed Gardenside Addition, 14X Ridge Road
·  Crescent Road Right-of-Way Update
·  Request from the Buildings Committee for $3,000 to Purchase  
   Measuring Instruments
·  2010 Spring & Fall Gutter Cleaning Contract – 1st Reading
·  Repairs to 71F Ridge Road
·  Engagement of Auditor for 2009 Audit
·  Discussion of Community Assets

My husband measured an un-
disturbed area here in our yard 
and over the course of four 
months here in Hawk Hills, Al-
berta Canada we have gotten a 
total of 20 inches of snow.  Now 
mind you our snow is powdery 
and we get it a half inch or less 
at a time – so while you were 
busy digging out last week and 
this week, we are awaiting spring.  
It isn’t due to arrive yet here in 
Alberta but the sun is shining 
more hours per day.  Hurray and 
we are staying busy.

We moved from our first lo-
cation in Alberta (North Star) 
30 miles north to Hawk Hills 
(nope, you will not find it on the 
map) – just look for Manning, 
Alberta, and go 30 miles north 
on Highway 35, turn right onto 
Secondary 692, go about five 
miles east – cross the railroad 
tracks then turn left onto Range 
Road 220.  We are the second 
left from the intersection.  You 
can’t miss us, we are right by the 
grain elevator.

So if you are ever up in our 
neck of the woods don’t hesitate 
to drop by.

Suffice it to say while I miss 
my friends and neighbors there 
in Greenbelt I surely have not 
missed the snow you have been 
getting.  I well remember shovel-
ing 100 feet to the parking lot for 
23 years.  It was time to turn the 
shovel over to the new owner of 
my townhouse on Plateau Place.  
I do fondly remember the times 
we would enjoy in the 6 Court 
as we shoveled out our cars and 
helped one another – no car goes 
uncleaned must have been our 
motto.

Our days are spent attracting 
more birds to our yard, count-
ing the deer that travel through 
the yard and now educating our 
puppy, Liz, on the boundaries of 
the property.

I love to watch the ads for the 
Co-op and recently found a co-
op grocery south of us in Peace 
River, Alberta.  They even have 
many of the same brands I used 
to purchase in the states.

I will be returning sometime 
this spring or early summer to re-
trieve the rest of my furniture and 
“stuff” from storage to make the 
final move to Alberta.  And yes, 
I will be stopping in Greenbelt.

Hope to see many of you!
Patty (McLeod) Tupper

View from Crescent 
I’m so glad the storm is over and only one small tree is left lean-

ing over in our common area.  I’m also glad Crescent Road was 
plowed every day and the Co-op was open.  There was a beautiful 
view of the snow from my home at 4 Crescent Road.
	 Marjorie Gray

City Information

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. 

Vacancies exist on:   Advisory Planning Board, Arts Advisory 
Board, Public Safety Advisory Board, and the Youth Advisory 

Committee
For more info call 301-474-8000.

 ANIMAL SHELTER PETS OF THE MONTH
Congratualtions to Pelka on her adoption! Come see the 

following pets at the shelter:

Tom: Special 
needs male tabby 
cat.  FIV positive.  
Super sweet and 
friendly.
Cinnamon: High 
energy and very 

playful female 1-1/2 
year old white Jack 
Russell mix.  
Frosty: Beauti-
ful White and Gray 
female around 2 years old.

Become a fan of the Greenbelt Animal Shelter on Facebook!  
Greenbelt Animal Shelter is located behind the Police Station 
at 550-A Crescent Road, is open on Wednesdays, from 4-7pm 

and on Saturdays from 9am-12pm or by appointment.  For more 
information on any of these pets, call 301.474.6124.  Thank you 
to all for your donations.  The shelter is still in need of KITTY 

LITTER !  Please drop off donations at the shelter.

MEETINGS FOR FEBRUARY 22-26

Monday, February 22, 2010, 8:00 pm, REGULAR CITY 
COUNCIL MEETING, Municipal Building. Live on 
Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and streaming at www.greenbeltmd.
gov.
Wednesday, February 24, 2010, 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK 
SESSION, Re: Empirian Village, at the Community Center. 
This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call  301-474-8000 or contact the City Clerk 
at cmurray@greenbeltmd.gov. 

SPRING AND SUMMER 
CAMP REGISTRATION!

THE CAMPS PROGRAMS BROCHURE FOR 2010 IS NOW 
POSTED AT WWW.GREENBELTMD.GOV. Registration is now 

being accepted by the Greenbelt Recreation Department. 
Download the camp brochure and forms now and secure your 

child’s spot in the City’s very popular programs. 
IF YOU WOULD LIKE A HARD COPY OF THE BROCHURE, 
PLEASE CONTACT THE RECREATION BUSINESS OFFICE  

AT 301-397-2200. 

GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL MEETING
February 22, 2010 - 8:00 p.m.

Municipal Building 

COMMUNICATIONS
Presentations
  - Transit Riders United of Greenbelt
Petitions and Requests (Petitions received at the meeting will not 
be acted upon by the City Council at this meeting unless Council 
waives its Standing Rules.)
Minutes of Council Meetings
  *- Work Session, December 8, 2009
  *- Work Session, December 16, 2009
  *- Regular Meeting, January 11, 2010
    - Executive Session, January 20, 2010
  *- Work Session, January 20, 2010
    - Executive Session, January 25, 2010
  *- Regular Meeting, January 25, 2010
  *  - Interviews, February 1, 2010
  * - Interviews, February 3, 2010
Administrative Reports
Committee Reports

LEGISLATION 
   An Ordinance to Amend Chapter 13, “Personnel,” of the Green-
belt City Code for the Purpose of Changing Section 243, “Impasse 
in Collective Bargaining,” to Extend the Negotiation Timeline to 
April 1 for Calendar Year 2010  
-1st Reading, Suspension of the Rules, 2nd Reading, Adoption

   A Resolution to Repeal and Reenact with Amendments Resolution 
Number 969 to Adopt Revised Standing Rules for the Council of 
the City of Greenbelt, Maryland  -1st Reading

  A Resolution to Negotiate the Purchase of Design and Installation 
of Major Mechanical Equipment for the Greenbelt Aquatic and 
Fitness Center from Shapiro and Duncan, Incorporated, of Rockville, 
Maryland, at a cost not to exceed $550,000   - 1st Reading

OTHER BUSINESS
- Mixed Use Zone
- State Legislation
- Plan for Community Development Block Grant Funded Tree 
Work in Empirian Village 
 - Renewal of City Liquor Licenses
 - Snow Emergency 	
 -  Appointments to 75th Anniversary Committee
 *  Reappointments to Advisory Groups
 * Resignation from Advisory Group

MEETINGS
NOTE:  This is a preliminary agenda, subject to change. Regular 
Council meetings are open to the public, and all interested citizens 
are invited to attend.  If special accommodations are required for any 
disabled person, please call 301-474-8000 no later than 10am on the 
meeting day. Deaf individuals are advised to use MD RELAY at 711 
or e-mail cmurray@greenbeltmd.gov to reach the City Clerk. Visit Greenbelt CityLink at www.greenbeltmd.gov

Spring is just one month away!

School Boundaries
Hearing Rescheduled

Phase III Community Forum 
on School Boundaries originally 
scheduled for Tuesday, February 
16 at 6:30 p.m. at Parkdale High 
School has been rescheduled for 
February 24 at the same time and 
location. 

College Workshop
In Spanish Saturday

The Prince George’s Coun-
ty Board of Education, Prince 
George’s County Public Schools 
Office of Professional School 
Counseling will hold a free col-
lege workshop in Spanish. “Estu-
dio Universitarios a su Alcance, 
A College Education Is Within 
Your Reach” has been resched-
uled for this Saturday, February 
20 from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. at the 
University of Maryland Adele H. 
Stamp Student Union in College 
Park.  The workshop is for La-
tino students and their families.  

More information is available 
and can be found on the school 
system website at www.pgcps.org 
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invisalign Preferred Provider

Millersville - (410) 987-8800
Greenbelt - (301) 474-4144

Please visit us online for other Special Discounts

www.McCarlDental.com
www.facebook.com/mccarldental

The results are obvious — a new beautiful, healthy smile.
The process is anything but obvious. In fact, it’s nearly 
invisible. And now the initial consultation is FREE!

invisalign orthodontics straightens teeth, improving oral health 
which studies show, can contribute to improved overall health. 
invisalign utilizes a series of custom-made, nearly undetectable 
aligners. so whether your teeth are crowded, too far apart, or have 
shifted since wearing braces, you’ll have a new reason to smile.

“Mirror, Mirror, who has the straightest smile of all?”
You! With Invisalign Orthodontics by the McCarl Dental Group.

COMPLIMENTARY INVISALIGN CONSULTATION AND DIGITAL PANORAMIC X-RAY
Through Feburary 28, 2010. Please call McCarl Dental Group to make an appointment.

ERHS continued from page 1

Eleanor and Franklin Roosevelt  
Democratic Club Meeting 

Our guest will be Greenbelt CARES Youth and Family Services 
Center director Dr. Liz Park, who also serves as Chairperson of 

Maryland Association of Youth Service Bureaus.

Our social hour follows the regular club meeting.  
Please bring a dessert item to share with the Club.

For information please call 301-386-0762 or  
visit http://roosevelt.pgdems.com

Friday, February 19, 7:30 p.m.
Greenbriar Community Center Terrace Room  

7600 Hanover Parkway, Greenbelt 

on at least one exam.”
The article also stated the 

following:
“The high school divides stu-

dents into smaller learning com-
munities, such as academies for 
science and technology, health 
and human services, and busi-
ness and law, and through these 
academies, teens move through 
a prescribed curriculum that 
works early to develop strong 
foundations for AP and honors 
courses.

“‘All Roosevelt students also 
have the opportunity to inter-
act with the school’s strongest 
teachers,’ McNeill said.  AP 
teachers also teach courses that 
are not advanced or honors level.  
‘Our teachers are working with 
students to make sure they are 
placed properly in courses and 
teachers stay here late and come 
in early to work with students 
who need extra support,’ he said.  
‘We want students to reach and 
know that they’ll be supported in 
those efforts.’

Support
“McNeill said support from 

both the district and from the 
larger community has also con-
tributed to the school’s success.  
The school district has provided 
for important professional devel-
opment for teachers and special 
workshops for students.  Alumni, 
too, have had an influence on 
students at Eleanor Roosevelt.  
They return to the school and 
talk about their college experi-
ences and particularly how their 
AP credits have allowed them to 
begin college at or near sopho-
more levels.

“‘It’s a confidence builder,’ 
said McNeill, ‘to show students 
they can do this and will be re-
warded for that hard work.’”

One quarter of all students 
in Maryland taking an AP test 
scored at least three or higher 
in 2009, the highest percentage 
of any of the 50 states and the 
District of Columbia.  

Three is the minimum score 
needed to pass the test.  Some 
colleges do not accept AP credit 
for incoming students, while oth-
ers require a score of three, four 

or five – top score – to obtain 
credit.  

Maryland was also one of 
the seven states with the highest 
percentage gains in test scores 
over a five-year period.  Mary-
land has also closed the equity 
gap between white students and 
Latino students who take the 
test and score three or higher.  
A sharp difference still remains 
at the Maryland state level for 
African American students. 

Also contributing to this story 
was Renauta York.

Starting on Tuesday, March 
2 there will be an eight session 
biweekly discussion circle on 
“Choices for Sustainable Living.”  
The first session, an introductory 
discussion, will be held from 7 to 
9 p.m. at the Greenbelt Commu-
nity Center in Room 103.  After 
that the group will meet every 
other week in group members’ 
homes until early June.

Topics covered will include 
a call to sustainability, ecologi-
cal principles, cultural pressures 
to buy, food impact, working in 
community, business and econo-
my, visions of sustainability and 
a call to action.  

Discussion circles are small, 
informal, biweekly gatherings 
where readings on topics basic to 
participants’ lives are discussed.  
The readings and discussion 
questions are assembled by the 
Northwest Earth Institute from 

Eight Session Discussion Series on Sustainable Living Starts March 2
published books and articles and 
put into a low-cost workbook.  
The discussion focus is respectful 
listening and understanding what 
others say.  Judging, problem-
solving and seeking consensus is 
not the aim; participants hear a 
range of thoughts and learn view-
points; and discover and refine 
their own viewpoints.  They are 
encouraged to choose a self-de-
fined “action item” to help them 
try out ideas or learn more about 

some point of interest. 
The sustainable living discus-

sion circle is cosponsored by 
the Greenbelt Climate Action 
Network and Simplicity Matters 
Earth Institute.  There is a fee 
for the discussion guide although 
loaner guides are available.

RSVPs are encouraged but not 
required.  For more information 
and to RSVP contact Lore Rosen-
thal at lore@simplicity-matters.
org or 301-345-2234.

GIVE BLOOD
1-800-GIVE-LIFE

Eleanor Roosevelt students attentively listen to instructions about 
Advanced Placement exams.  Photo courtesy of College Board.

2010 Baseball Season
Umpires are Needed

The Prince George’s County 
Baseball Umpires Association 
is seeking people with baseball 
experience to become umpires 
for the 2010 baseball season.  
Leagues for ages 5 to 18 will 
start in April and run through 
July.  Prospective umpires will 
receive free expert training in 
baseball rules and field mechanics 
beginning February 24.  

Those interested in becoming 
an umpire and earning extra mon-
ey while having fun are asked to 
call the Umpires Commissioner at 
703-307-5562, TTY 301-446-6802 
or email betaque@yahoo.com.



Health & Beauty

 Fresh Quality Meats

FrozenDeliDairy

Natural & Gourmet

  
.
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Farm Fresh Produce

Seafood Bakery

Grocery Bargains

Beer & Wine

   S     M     T      W      T      F      S

         22    23    24    25    26   27

   28      

          Prices Effective: FEBRUARY

We reserve the right to limit quantities.      No sales to dealers please.      Co-op is not responsible for typographical errors.      Some products are shown for illustration purposes only and do not represent items offered on sale.

SUPERMARKET
PHARMACY

121 CENTERWAY–ROOSEVELT CENTER  GREENBELT, MARYLAND

Visit us online at www.greenbelt.coop

SUPERMARKET
Monday thru Saturday 9 a.m. until 9 p.m.

Sunday 10 a.m. until 6 p.m.    301-474-0522

PHARMACY
Monday thru Friday 9 a.m. until 7 p.m.

Saturday 9 a.m. until 6 p.m.  301-474-4400
Closed Sunday

121 CENTERWAY, ROOSEVELT CENTER

“Your Local Full Service
Community-Owned

Supermarket & Pharmacy”

SUPERMARKET
PHARMACY

GREENBELT CONSUMER

CO-OP

Vitamin Rich
Broccoli
Crowns 

Fresh
80% Lean 

Ground
Beef 

Shady Brook
Fresh 
Turkeys  

Fresh Value Pack 
Boneless/Skinless
Chicken
Breast Tenders 

Fresh Lean Natural  
Boneless 

Sirloin
Roast  

Shurfine 
Pure
Butter
Quarters 1 lb.    

Deli Gourmet
Imported 
Cooked Ham 

Heide Ann 
Swiss
Cheese 
  

Banquet 
Select 
Dinners
Assorted 5-10 oz.  

California Sweet
Jumbo
Navel Oranges each   

Kunzler 

Sliced
Bacon
Assorted 1 lb. 

Minute Maid 
Orange
Juice 
Assorted 64 oz.  

Stouffer’s 
French Bread 
Pizza
Assorted 2 pk. 

Fresh Shurfine 

Whole
Frying 
Chicken 

Fresh Crunchy
Cut & Peeled 
Baby Carrots
1 lb.  

Fresh Crisp
Romaine
Lettuce  

Dannon
Assorted 
Yogurt 
6 oz. 

Fresh Value Pack 
Boneless 

Sirloin
Steaks 

Hunt’s   

Spaghetti
Sauces 
Assorted 26 oz. 

Hanover 
Silver Line 
Vegetables 
Assorted 10-16 oz.     

Shurfine 
Cottage 
Cheese 
Assorted 16 oz.   

Fresh Lean Beef  
Boneless 

Chuck 
Roast 

$379

Chicken of the Sea
Solid White 

Tuna 5 oz.

Thomas 
English
Muffins 
Orig/Honey Wheat/
Whole Grain 6 pk. 

$799

Deli Gourmet
Honey
Turkey Breast 

Folger’s Orig. 

Ground
Coffee
Select Varieties 10-11 oz. 

Miller 

Lite
Beer 12 pk.–12 oz. cans

Fresh Crop
Russet
Potatoes 5 lb.  

50¢

Musselmann’s 
100% Apple
Juice  
64 oz.

Shurfine 

Canned
Vegetables 
Assorted 14-15 oz. 

Customer
Appreciation
Discount Day  
Wednesday, Feb. 24

5% Discount 
to ALL customers 
on ALL purchases

(except stamps and gift cards)

$899

Shurfine 
Premium
Ice 
Cream 
Assorted 48 oz.  

BUY ONE
GET ONE 
FREE

 6/$200

Sweet Juicy 
D’Anjou
Pears

$179

92¢

Furmano’s 
Economy Size 

Tomatoes 
Assorted 28 oz. 

Fresh Store 
Baked Original 

Blueberry
Pie 8 inch 

Fresh Store 
Baked Original 

Italian 
Bread loaf  

Knorr  
Pasta Sauce
Mix 
Assorted .5-1.6 oz.   

Simply Asia 
Heat & Serve
Noodle
Bowls 
Assorted 8.5 oz.

Fresh Catch 
Farm Raised 

Catfish 
Fillet
 
Louis Kemp  
Seafood 
Delights 
Assorted 8 oz.

Claritin 
Allergy 

Relief 
Tablets 10 pk.  

VO-5 
Shampoo 
or Conditioner 
Assorted 15 oz.  

$549

$222

San Giorgio
Pasta  
Assorted 12-16 oz.  

$199

Yellow Tail

Sparkling
Wine 750 ML.

$150

$699
lb.

4/$100

$229
lb.

$129

$125

$249
lb.

$399
lb.

$999

$999

Shurfine 
Original  

Soup
Chicken Noodle/Tomato
10 oz.  

Kellogg’s 
Crispix
Cereal
12 oz.

Ravenswood
Vintner’s Blend

Wines 750 ML

$200

$222

$599
lb.

NOW INTRODUCING
best buy $avings
on thousands of items
throughout the store
Look for the best buy

signs in all departments.

$599
lb.

San Pedro

Gato 
Wines 1.5 Liter

Stella Artois
Lager 
6 pk.–11.2 oz. 

$100

$149
lb.

99¢
lb.

$399
lb.

92¢

$849

$172

$252

Busch
Beer 
6 pk.–12 oz. cans

99¢
lb.

99¢
lb.

$199
lb.

$119
lb.

BUY ONE
GET ONE 
FREE

$119

BUY ONE
GET ONE 
FREE

Blockbuster $1 Movie 
Rentals Now At Co-op!

$799

99¢

80¢

$200

$125

$188
lb.

92¢

50¢ 60¢

$222

99¢
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police 
Department, http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police/index.htm, link in 

left frame to “Weekly Report” or 
http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police/weekly_report.pdf.  

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted 
about incidents.

Police Blotter

by Mary Moien

ACE Group Holds Meeting
With School Principals

Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police/index.htm, link in left frame 

to “Weekly Report” or http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police/weekly_report.pdf.  
Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $500 for 
information leading to the arrest and conviction of a sus-
pect in any of the unsolved crimes reported in the blotter.  
People may anonymously report suspected drug activity 

by calling the Drug Tip Line at 301-507-6522. 

SPECIAL BONUS OFFER
$40 OFF Tax Preparation Fees
For the first 50 new clients to

make an appointment by 
Feb. 28, 2010, and bring this coupon with them.

W  A  R  N  I  N  G
Read This Before Filing Your TAX RETURN!

 Many People Will Miss Out On BIGGER REFUNDS
This Year Just Because They Weren’t Sure Which Forms

To Use and Might Benefit From a Second Opinion!
(Don’t Let Uncle Sam Keep Your Hard Earned Money This Tax Season!)

Congress has passed some very confusing tax laws!  To protect yourself from filing an 
“incorrect” tax return this year and missing out on a ton of cash that is supposed to be 
YOURS, you better call a tax professional to help you get ALL the money you deserve 
back from the IRS!  

Hi, my name is Bob Newland and I have been a tax professional in this area for 29 years.  I 
have an office on Route 1 near Wendy’s, and an experienced “hand picked” staff.  Robert C. 
Newland & Associates will not only prepare your tax return, we will help you keep the high-
est amount of money legally possible, AND, if we prepare your return, We Will Electron-
ically File Your Tax Return with the IRS AND the State of Maryland for FREE!

All this is backed by our total “PEACE OF MIND” GUARANTEE”  

How does it work?  It’s simple, really.  We are going to bend over backwards to make sure 
you are well taken care of.  If we don’t achieve that goal, tell us.  If we can’t make it right to 
your satisfaction, we will give you your money back PLUS $40 FOR YOUR TIME AND 
TROUBLE!  And, if there is ever a problem on your tax return, we will fix it and pay any 
penalties caused if we made a mistake.  That’s our “Peace of Mind” Accuracy Guarantee.

No other tax firm (that I know of) makes such a strong claim, but we believe that choosing 
Robert C. Newland & Associates to prepare your taxes should be a “risk-free no-brainer.”  
But just in case you are still not sure, I am also throwing in a Special Bonus offer of a $40 
discount for the first 50 new clients who respond to this message before Feb. 18, 2010.  
It’s our way of saying, “Thanks for Trusting Us To Be Your Tax Professional!”

$40 
OFF

CALL TODAY!!  301-595-2793 
ROBERT C. NEWLAND & ASSOCIATES

10710 Baltimore Avenue, Beltsville, MD
(Next door to Wendy’s)

“SERVING AREA TAXPAYERS FOR 29 YEARS”

$40 
OFF

Robberies
February 4, 10:39 p.m., 6200 

block Breezewood Drive.  A 
person was approached by two 
males who produced a hand-
gun and demanded the person’s 
property.  They got it after a 
struggle and fled on foot.  The 
men are described as black 
males, one wearing blue jeans, 
a dark jacket and a baseball hat 
and the other wearing a white 
sweater.

February 7, 4:53 p.m., 5700 
block Cherrywood Lane.  A per-
son was approached by two men 
who produced a hammer and 
demanded money.  They fled on 
foot after getting it.  They are 
described as black males, one 
48 years old, 5’9” tall, weighing 
150 pounds and the other 20 to 
22 years old, 5’9” tall, weighing 
130 pounds.

Burglary
February 5, 12:04 a.m., 100 

block Westway.  Two handguns 
were taken.

Drug Arrests
February 2, 1:55 p.m., 6100 

block Breezewood Drive.  A 21-
year-old nonresident male was 
arrested and charged with pos-

session of marijuana, trespassing 
on private property, trespassing 
on posted property and resisting 
arrest.  He was transferred to the 
Department of Corrections for 
a hearing before a district court 
commissioner.

Vandalism
February 1, 8:23 a.m., 6900 

Police Receive SHA
Traffic Safety Grant

The Greenbelt Police Depart-
ment was recently awarded a traf-
fic safety grant through the State 
Highway Administration.  The 
$26,600 grant helps police of-
ficers conduct more enforcement 
in the areas of impaired driving, 
aggressive driving, pedestrian 
safety, motorcycle enforcement 
and occupant protection.  

block Hanover Parkway.  A 
wooden fence was damaged.

Vehicle Crimes
One vehicle was reported 

stolen, a silver 1999 Honda 
Civic with MD tags taken from 
the 6100 block Breezewood 
Court.

Five reports of thefts from 
autos were received.  7400 block 
Greenbelt Road (GPS unit), 9300 
block Edmonston Road (rear MD 
tag), 7200 Hanover Drive (snow 
shovel), 5800 block Cherrywood 
Lane (speaker box, leaf blower 
and spare tire), Beltway Plaza 
Mall (two credit cards).  There 
was one attempted theft from an 
auto in the 9100 block Edmon-
ston Road.

One act of vandalism occurred 
in the 5900 block Cherrywood 
Lane where windows were bro-
ken out of a vehicle.

The Greenbelt Advisory Com-
mittee on Education (ACE) report-
ed on the January 26 annual meet-
ing with area school principals.

Representing Greenbelt schools 
were Greenbelt Elementary School 
Principal Kim Seidel and Vice 
Principal Denise Bush.  Represent-
ing Springhill Lake Elementary 
School were Principal Natasha Jen-
kins and Vice Principal Nicole 
Scott.  Principal Phyllis Gillens 
represented Magnolia Elemen-
tary School and Principal Kenneth 
Jones represented Turning Point 
Academy located in Greenbelt 
East.  St. Hugh’s School was not 
represented.  

At the secondary school level, 
Principal Judy Austin and Vice 
Principal John LaPolla represented 
Greenbelt Middle School and Prin-
cipal Reginald McNeill represented 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School.  

City Councilmembers Edward 
Putens, Silke Pope and Emmett 
Jordan also participated.  

Jon Gardner, ACE chair, wel-
comed the large turnout of princi-
pals and vice principals, described 
ACE goals and passed out forms 
for schools to submit to apply for 
a city grant.  The remainder of the 
meeting was a roundtable discus-
sion among the various school 
representatives.

Challenges
Roosevelt Principal McNeill 

commented that the school will be 
losing their Media Aid Assistant 
(assistant librarian).  ACE Com-
mittee member Alla Lake said she 
will advertise for volunteers to fill 
this role.  Assistance is needed 
primarily over lunch periods from 
10 a.m. to 2 p.m.  

The boundaries for Roosevelt 
have now been added to the over-
all Prince George’s Board of Edu-
cation boundary discussions.  Their 
idea is to create “clusters” within 
which individual schools offer dif-
ferent programs, such as Science 
and Tech, International Baccalaure-
ate and Languages.

Gardner pointed out that the 
plan does not make sense unless 
students are allowed to transfer to 
the school of their choice within 
a cluster.  That issue however has 
not been mentioned. 

An agreement exists between 
the Greenbelt City Council and 
the Prince George’s County Board 
of Education that all Greenbelt 
residents will be allowed to attend 
Eleanor Roosevelt.  ACE will try 
to get a copy of this agreement, 
which is several years old.  Coun-
cil has asked Superintendent of 
Schools Dr. William R. Hite to 
plan a community input meeting in 
the Greenbelt area.

School News
At Springhill Lake Elementary, 

Principal Jenkins spoke of prob-
lems in Empirian Village.  Five 
families with children in the school 
are homeless because of electrical 
problems in the building.  The 
city had been told that all families 
were back in their apartments, so 
city staff will investigate.  It was 
suggested that Greenbelt CARES’ 
Grief and Loss program might help 
some of the school families.

The school had a big Martin 
Luther King memorial holiday 
event with 75 people participating 
by beautifying the school, repairing 
it and repainting.

Springhill Lake Elementary also 
received an ACE grant to start a 
dance program.  The school also 
now has after-school art classes 
organized through the city’s Recre-

ation Department.  The school has 
an NBA (never been absent) pro-
gram in which student winners get 
ice cream served by the principal.  

The school is also working on 
emphasizing fitness, aerobics and 
nutrition.  They will soon have 
parent information nights for the 
Maryland State Assessment tests 
for which the students are prepar-
ing.  

The PTA has 50 paid members 
this year, with seven or eight being 
very active.  The school also raised 
$1,000 for Haiti relief.

At Greenbelt Elementary School 
Principal Seidel said students and 
staff are having a good year.  A 
new positive behavior program – 
PBIS – is working well, she said. 

PBIS rewards good behavior 
rather than punishing bad behavior.  
Students earn points they can spend 
at the school store.  The school is 
always looking for donations to the 
school store.  The school is also 
working on getting recycling bins.

Greenbelt Elementary (GES) has 
a “volunteer coordinator,” Green-
belter David Lange.  He finds and 
organizes about 125 volunteers, 
mostly tutors.  He also arranges 
for the now-required fingerprinting 
and background checks for such 
volunteers.  

GES is becoming an Arts Inte-
gration School.  To assist with that 
program the PTA has applied for 
and received more than $10,000 in 
grants this year.  

Five teachers and the princi-
pal participated in Maryland Arts 
Teachers Institute training last 
summer and the teachers are now 
incorporating more arts into the 
curriculum.

Although not physically in 
Greenbelt, Magnolia Elementary 
School is home to many students 
from Greenbelt East.  Magnolia 
Principal Gillens indicated that 
this has been a good year for the 
school.  

She described cultural arts activ-
ities and field trips, a movie night 
as a fundraiser and a walk for edu-
cation.  The school still provides 
space for three buses of homeless 
children coming from Laurel and 
the District of Columbia. 

The PTO funds programs at 
Magnolia Elementary.  It raises 
money through spirit wear, which 
qualifies as the uniform outfits the 
students like to wear.  The school 
is looking for volunteers to revive 
the Lego Robotics team and the 
chess team.  A parent or high 
school volunteer is being sought.

At Turning Point Academy, Prin-
cipal Jones commented that every-
thing is always new at his school.  
There has been a big staff turnover 
at the charter school this year, he 
said.  They now have a music teach-
er and so may want to participate in 
the ACE music festival. 

Because they have received their 
renewal as a charter school, they 
will now offer kindergarten to 8th 
grade, he said.  For this reason 
they will need more room.  Jones 
described a number of activities 
including parent weekend and other 
programs and games.  

Faculty Game
One program that works well is 

the Greenbelt Elementary School 
– Greenbelt Middle School faculty 
basketball game.  Middle School 
Principal Austin said they have re-
cently lost their tall men but since 
Greenbelt Elementary has always 
fielded women, maybe the game 
will be closer this year.  Austin 
suggested volleyball instead.
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CRESCENT SQUARE APARTMENTS
Historic Greenbelt

One Bedroom Apartments
Wall-to-wall carpeting

Excellent condition
Starting at $750 plus electric

Vista Management Co. 301-982-4636

CLASSIFIED 

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 

minimum for ten words.  
15¢ for each additional 
word.  Submit ad with 
payment to the News Re-
view office by 10 p.m.  
Tuesday, or to the News 
Review drop box in the 
Co-op grocery store be-
fore 7 p.m. Tuesday, or 
mail to 15 Crescent Rd., 
Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 
20770.

BOXED: $8.10 column 
inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches 
($12.15).  Deadline 10 
p.m. Tuesday.

NEEDED: Please in-
clude name, phone number 
and address with ad copy.  
Ads not considered ac-
cepted until published.

Tuesday, February 23, 11 a.m. to 5 p.m., 
University of Maryland, Stamp Student Union 

atrium, College Park
Thursday, February 25, 1 to 9 p.m., 

University of Maryland, South Campus 
Commons Building #5, 4230 Knox Road, 

College Park
Tuesday, March 2, 11 a.m. to 5 p.m., 

University of Maryland, Stamp Student Union 
atrium, College Park

Wednesday, March 3, 11 a.m. to 5 p.m., 
University of Maryland, Stamp Student Union 

atrium, College Park
Friday, March 5, 12:30 to 6 p.m., 
Greenbelt Community Center, 
15 Crescent Road, Greenbelt

Call 1-800-GIVE-LIFE

There is an urgent need!
GIVE BLOOD, GIVE LIFE

ADVERTISING

PARKWAY GARDEN
APARTMENTS

in Historic Greenbelt
One Bedroom Apt. Home
Starting at $740+ electric

Vista Management Co.
301-345-3535

GREENBELT SERVICE 
CENTER

Auto Repairs
& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY 
ROAD GREENBELT, 
(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

Smell Gas?
(Sulfur or rotten eggs)

Call Washington Gas Light 
800-752-7520 or 911

◊
PNC is a registered service mark of The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. 
(“PNC”). PNC Mortgage is a division of PNC Bank, National Association, a sub-
sidiary of PNC. All loans are provided by PNC Bank, National Association and are 
subject to credit approval and property appraisal. Some restrictions apply. © 2009 
The PNC Financial Services Group, Inc. All rights reserved.

Tina Lofaro
(301) 352-3560, Ext. 204

(301) 613-8377-Cell

SM

FHA ° VA ° Cooperative Share Mortgages ° Conventional Financing

Liska Group 
A Division of  

Realty Executives  

111 JULIAN COURT- 4BR, 2.5BA SFH  $398,000.00 

157 RESEARCH RD - 4BR, 2.5BA SFH $460,000.00

12K PLATEAU  - 2BR, 1.5BA-2 Additions $199,999.00 

4C LAUREL HILL - 2BR, 1BA  Frame $135,000.00 

7C SOUTHWAY - 2BR, 1BA Wide $129,900.00

8S PLATEAU – 2BR, 1BA w/ Screen Porch $140,000.00

5H PLATEAU – 2BR, 1BA Frame End $158,000.00

2J PLATEAU – 2BR, 1 BA Int. Frame $140,000.00 

Coming Soon: 3BR Brick, 2BR Brick, 2 BR Brick End,    
2BR Frame 

To See Photos, Descriptions & More, Visit Us At:
WWW.LISKAGROUP.COM

Sarah & Joe Liska 

301-385-0523 
301-385-4587 
301-262-1700 

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

MERCHANDISE

IKEA FURNITURE – Ivar cabinet with 
4 shelves, 7 inches tall, 35 inches wide.  
$95.  Corner cabinet, three shelves 24 x 
24 inches and 42 inches tall.  $35.  OBO 
must sell.  301-474-0559.

REAL ESTATE – RENTAL

SHARE HOUSE – Near NASA/Green-
belt: students/interns/others, 6 BR, 2.5 
bathrooms, $200s/month/per person.  
301-552-3354

SERVICES

PATTI’S PETSITTING – Let your 
furry, feathered, finned or scaled friend 
stay at home when you go away!  Pet-
sitting by a Professional Animal Care 
Specialist.  All types of animals!  Avail-
able for mid-day walks.  Insured!  Very 
reasonable rates!  Group discounts!  
References available.  Call Patti Broth-
ers at 301-910-0050.

TRANSFER HOME MOVIES, slides, 
photos, videotapes to DVD.  HLM 
Productions, Inc.  301-474-6748.

GOT SKILLS?  Let all of Greenbelt 
know with a classified or display ad 
right here.  Rates are reasonable and 
nearly 10,000 households receive the 
newspaper each week.

SNOW REMOVAL – Cars, walkways, 
any and all needs.  301-213-3273.

COMPUTERS – Systems installation, 
troubleshooting, network, wireless 
computer design and upgrades, anti-
virus, anti-spam, firewall.  IBM, Dell, 
HP, Gateway.  JBS, 240-606-6020, 
301-474-3946.

EXPERT REPAIR and installation of 
roofs, all types of siding, additions, 
windows, doors, decks, bathroom re-
modeling, sump pumps, dry wall and 
paint, laminate floors.  35 years experi-
ence.  Many local references.  No money 
down.  Licensed and insured.  Call 
Rambo Construction, 301-220-4222.

HARRIS LOCK & KEY SERVICE 
– Mobile emergency service.  Green-
belt, 240-593-0828.

JACKIE’S CLEANING – No job too 
big or small.  Estimates, 301-731-
0115.

HAULING & JUNK REMOVAL 
– Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction debris, etc.  Licensed.  
Free estimates.  Mike Smith, 301-346-
0840.

TAXES PREPARED – By experienced 
accountant.  Electronic filing for faster 
refunds.  Very reasonable fees.  Call 
410-581-3208 and ask for Steve. www.
regalbusinessservices.com.

EXPERT PET GROOMING – by 
Master Groomer, 26 yrs. in business.  
Free pickup and delivery for your con-
venience.  301-731-4040.

PETS

KEEP A CLOSE EYE – Pets are eas-
ily disoriented when their usual sights 
and smells are blanketed with snow.  
Pay close attention and report lost 
pets asap.  
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Greenbelt Federal Credit Union Auto Loans
As low as 3.99% for New Cars

And 4.0%   for Used Cars
  Call for additional information.

Apply online at www.greenbeltfcu.com
A credit union for those who live,  

work, attend school, or worship  
in Greenbelt and their Families.  

Serving its members since 1937
112 Centerway, Greenbelt, MD  20770 – 301-474-5900

Interest rate is annual percentage rate. Rate subject to change without notice.

REMENICK’S IMPROVEMENTS
• Remodel
• Repair
• New Windows 
  & Doors
• Gutters & Covers

• Flooring
• Small Jobs
• Kitchens &  
  Baths 
• Wall AC

mhic 12842 301-441-8699

Law Offices of David R. Cross
301-474-5705

GHI Settlements		      Family Law
Real Estate Settlements 	    Personal Injury
Wills and Estates		      Traffic/Criminal

30 Years of Legal Experience
Roosevelt Center

IRVING continued from page 1

10452 Baltimore Ave., Beltsville, MD 20705 (1/2 mile north of IKEA) (301) 441-3355
www.securemedicalcare.com

Secure Medical Care is open 7 days a week.
No appointment needed.

Mon-Fri, 8 am to 8 pm;
Weekends & Holidays, 10 am to 6 pm
On-site lab, x-ray, & pharmacy make your visit quick & convenient!

Needa physical exam?
Justwalk in!

H1N1 & Season Vaccines available.

SMC_BN March Ad:8.5 2/14/10 1:17 PM Page 1

ruling against Tugwell in Frank-
lin Township v. Tugwell.  He 
could not carry out his master 
plan but was allowed to complete 
three towns that were already 
under construction in the D.C. 
area, Milwaukee and Cincinnati.  
When funding ran out in May 
1936, Tugwell’s hands were tied.  
He and Roosevelt placed their 
hope in the towns’ residents to 
carry on the dream.

If the towns neglected their 
parks and recreation, the green 
mission of the New Deal would 
be DOA.  Maryland’s Greenbelt 
was determined to carry on their 
charge, creating the first recre-
ation department in the state of 
Maryland, building the state’s 
first public swimming pool and 
maintaining walkways, woodlands 
and facilities.  In the Cooperator 
(later the News Review) Vol. 1, 
No. 1 printed on November 24, 
1937, residents declared their in-
tention, “The refreshment of body 
and mind effectively defines the 
word recreation.  To all residents 
of Greenbelt whether they be six 
or sixty, there will be many var-
ied recreational facilities at their 
disposal.” 

In time, Greenbelt’s first gen-
eration, like Roosevelt and Tug-
well, had to pass on the baton 
with the hope that the next gen-
eration would pick it up.  In 
1971, that baton and its commis-
sion landed smack in the middle 
of the hands of a young man 
named Hank Irving, who had just 
completed his studies at the Uni-
versity of Maryland in recreation 
and parks administration.

As a former drill sergeant 
during the Vietnam era and a 
summer policeman at Ocean City, 
Irving began his academic stud-
ies hoping to work with the FBI 
or Secret Service.  Those plans 
changed when a fellow student, 
Harry James, suggested he con-
sider switching to recreation and 
parks.  When Irving asked James 
why, James answered it would 
open doors to become a cruise 
director like those on TV’s the 
“Love Boat.”  James never made 
it to the “Love Boat” but did lat-
er become an assistant director to 
Irving in Greenbelt’s Recreation 

Department.
Irving, however, did make it to 

the “Love Boat,” through his new 
major.  While attending a Mary-
land Recreation and Park Asso-
ciation meeting at College Park, 
he met a young co-ed named 
Maureen “Moe” Woodward, who 
would later become his wife.

Through the University of 
Maryland’s intern program, in 
1971 Irving was assigned to field 
work in Greenbelt, which felt like 
a homecoming.  He had visited 
years before to swim in the pub-
lic pool and participate in other 
recreation activities, such as the 
fishing rodeo.  “As a young kid, 
my first exposure was to a place 
I thought was just the center of 
the universe,” recalled Irving.

Before the year was out, the 
department offered Irving a full-
time job and he moved to Green-
belt, where he eventually settled 
on Northway with Maureen and 
raised their twin daughters Chris-
ty and Kelly.

Scattered throughout Greenbelt 
are visual monuments to Irving’s 
commitment.  He points to the 
founders as his inspiration, “That’s 
how it was founded in 1937.  
Recreation was a very important 
element in the development of 
the city that’s continued to be the 
direction over the years.”

“He really took the responsi-
bility that he had to heart and 
recognized how important it is 
that recreation be there for the 
people,” said Joe McNeal, as-
sistant director of the Recreation 
Department.

Beverly Palau, Greenbelt’s 
Public Information and Com-
munications Coordinator, recalls 
seeing Irving not only during 
work days but on evenings and 
weekends at events across town, 
“He just has Greenbelt in his 
blood,” she said.

If Hank confesses to any ob-
session it’s Greenbelt.  “I’m a 
little bit addicted to watching the 
City Council meetings on Mon-
days,” he admitted.  He often 
spent meeting nights planted in 
front of his TV watching Green-
belt Access Television.  It was a 
hard call though between council 
and the “Antiques Road Show,” 

said Hank, who would check the 
meeting agenda before making 
the call.  Maureen asked him why 
he would work for Greenbelt all 
day and then watch it on TV at 
night.  Hank explained, “the dy-
namics of those council meetings 
are always interesting.  So it’s a 
show in itself,” as he laughed in 
recollection.

Irving’s attentiveness was not 
restricted to council meetings 
or recreation facilities.  “What 
always impressed me was how 
dedicated he was to his staff,” 
said Palau, “He always had your 
back.”

Rowe who was mentored by 
Irving said, “He taught you how 
to do things the right way, never 
short cut, always be prepared for 
the unexpected because it’s going 
to happen.”

Out of appreciation, she trav-
eled from Florida to attend his 
retirement party.

Rowe was not alone, nearly 
200 people showed up to honor Ir-
ving’s 38 years of service, among 
them Greenbelt residents, city 
managers and city councilmembers 
past and present along with former 
mayor Gil Weidenfeld and current 
mayor Judith “J” Davis.

The party’s theme was based 
on the Recreation Department’s 
penchant for the TV show “The 
Office.”  Guests were treated to 
photo CDs with the program’s 
theme song, Office décor and 
mugs like the show’s bearing the 
phrase “World’s Best Boss.” 

But the mugs are no joke 
according to McNeal, “It’s just 
really difficult to put into words 
what he has meant to me and to, 
I know, a lot of other people in 
the department because he’s just 
been the world’s greatest boss.”

Although the mugs said Irving 
was best, Irving feels Greenbelt 
is.  “There’s no place better to 
live, work or play,” said Irving.  
“I still think that Greenbelt is the 
center of the universe.”

Greenbelters from near and far came to party with the retiring Direc-
tor of Recreation Hank Irving.
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Irving at work in 1972.
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Above, Mayor Judith Davis presents Hank Irving with a Mother and 
Child statuette, traditionally a coveted honor.  Below, City Manager 
Michael McLaughlin continues the presentations.
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www.wislerconstruction.com

Home & Business
Improvements

Remodeling-Repairs-Int. & Ext. Painting
Bathrooms-Basements-Kitchens
Ceramic Tile & Laminated Floors

Pressure Washing-Deck Care-Sheds
Wisler Construction

& Painting Co.
Serving Greenbelt since 1991

301-345-1261
Owner has over 20 years experience

Member of the Better Business Bureau
MHIC40475

Mike McAndrew
240-432-8233

6C Research Rd.
1 BR Lower

$84,900

36K Ridge Rd. 
2 BR end unit with fp

$169,900

301-490-3763

Town Center Realty
and Renovations

You know us as JOHN & TAMMY, 
a household name in Greenbelt 
for over 14 years. We are the 
experts at cleaning your home 
and giving you more time. Time 
for grandchildren, children’s 
recreation and each other. Call, 
let a familiar and trusted name 
help you out.

We offer :
–Weekly, bi-weekly, or monthly   	
  service
–Spring cleaning any time 
  of the year
–Window cleaning
–Help for special occasions
–FREE estimates

Professionals with the 
Personal Touch

Phone 301-262-5151

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

• Now Offering! •
Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage

A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

Richard K. Gehring
Home Improvements

Remodeling & Repairs
Carpentry • Drywall • Painting

Serving Greenbelt for 25 
years

MHIC# 84145
301-441-1246

UPHOLSTERY
Many Fabrics to 
Choose From.  

Free Estimates. 
Quick Return.

LEW'S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY
301-262-4135

JC Landscaping & 
Home Repairs

Same Company  
Same Great Service

301-809-0528

Landscaping * Light Hauling * 
Painting * Electrical *

Gutters * Drainage * Roofing

Missy’s Decorating

301-345-7273
Md. Home Imp. Lic. #26409

Bonded - Insured

WALLPAPERING
INTERIOR PAINTING

Realty 1, Inc. 
23 Years In Roosevelt Center 

301 982-0044
R1MD.com

Theresa Bradley 708-275-7775 
Brett Hanna  240-355-4482 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Denise Parker 202-538-1281 

Michele Southworth 240-286-4847

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

Your Greenbelt Specialists

Amazing Value - 2 bedroom townhome 
on corner lot with reserved parking in 
the rear.  Fenced backyard, hardwood 
floors, extra storage.  $119,900
Townhome With Addition - 3 br. GHI 
unit with laundry room addition, fenced 
backyard, hardwood downstairs, car-
peted 2nd level, ceiling fans.  $175,000 
Brick Townhome - 3BR with oak hard-
wood flooring.  Large attic! Walking 
distance to Roosevelt Center. Ready for 
Occupancy - See it now!   $199,900 
2 Bedroom GHI Townhome - Fresh 
paint throughout.  Modern kitchen with 
new refrigerator and flat-top stove.  
Owner will pay $5,000 closing help.
Spacious Block Townhome - Screened 
porch, two large bedrooms, and more.  
Close to Roosevelt Center, library , 
pools and more.  $184,900 

Three Bedroom Townhome - Lovely 
townhome w/sliding patio doors that 
opens onto deck, shaded yard and 
garden area.  Remodeled kit.  $159,900 
Lower Level 1 Bedroom GHI Home -
Granite countertops and modern open 
kitchen.  Fenced yard with space for 
entertaining.  Reduced! Only  $80,000 
Block Townhome - Near Center - 2 br. 
townhome with large 11’ x 17’ Master 
bedroom.  Fresh paint, modern kitchen 
and more.  $154,900 
Corner lot with extra 1/2 bath - Com-
pletely remodeled 2 br. Home with 
refinished flooring on both levels.  
Large lot, patio and more.     $129,900 
Townhome With Addition - First-level 
addition with extra half-bath - room 
opens onto private deck. Two bed-
rooms and remodeled bath upstairs. 
Value Priced! - Remodeled two bed-
room townhome owned by GHI.  Fresh 
paint, new carpet and more.  Located 
near protected woodlands.  $119,900  
Townhome With Garage - 2 Bedroom 
GHI townhome within walking distance 
to Roosevelt Center. Backs to open 
space.  Tastefully decorated. $189,900 
Corner Lot - 3 br. GHI townhome w/
large deck that backs to woods.  Fresh 
paint, opened kit., w/d, ceiling fans,  
large yard.  REDUCED! Only  $154,900 
Completely Remodeled - 3 Br town-
home with ceramic tile in kitchen and 
dining area.  Amazing bathroom. Fresh 
paint, modern kitchen.Wow!  $169,900 
Large Floorplan - Large Corner Lot 3 
br GHI - Engineered hardwood flrs, 
ceramic tile in bath, modern appli-
ances, new blinds & more.  $189,900 
Two Story Addition - Townhome on 
large corner lot that backs to wooded 
space.  Extra half-bath on main level.  
Spacious kitchen & more.  $225,000 
Brick Townhome - Large 11’ x 17’ 
master bedroom, 2nd bedroom oak 
hardwood flooring & bath on top level.  
Garden space & patio, too!  $194,900 
Amazing Townhome - Completely 
remodeled 3 bedroom townhome with 
state-of-the-art kitchen, refinished 
floors, shed and more.  $164,900 

Need to reach us right away?  Text 
‘NOW’ to 88000 on your cell 

phone and get an instant response!
We can show you any listing in 

Greenbelt.  We’re there when you 
need us. 

SOLDSOLD

SOLDSOLD

SOLDSOLD

SOLDSOLD

SOLDSOLD

SOLDSOLD

Smithwright Home Improvement Services
Highly skilled provider of TOP QUALITY services inside and 
outside your home.
	 •  Carpentry		  •  Doors & Windows
	 •  Drywall		  •  Roof Repairs
	 •  Decks		  •  Weatherizing
	 •  Painting		  •  Concrete work
Referrals readily available.
Free initial consultation and estimates.
William Smith 410-707-5542  MHIC# 89597
Visa, MasterCard, AmEx accepted

PUT LOGO HERE 

Jeannie Smith 
Realtor/Salesperson, GRI 

Cell:  301-442-9019 
O: 800-346-1117 x106 

Branch:  115 Centerway 

7994 Lakecrest 
2 Bedroom Condo 

********** 
    5-C Gardenway 
2 Bedroom Frame 

$129,900
********** 

23-B Ridge Road 
3 Bedroom—Block 

$184,900
**********

7-Q Research Rd 
2 Bedroom/END 

$159,900
**********

51-F Ridge Road 
3 B/R– 2 Baths 

2 STORY ADDITION 
$186,900

Day Spa and 
Wellness Center

• Facials
• Accupuncture
• Nails
• Massage
• Waxing 
• Yoga

Check our website 
to book appointments 

or spa specials

Facials • Massage
Accupuncture

Nails • Waxing• Yoga

Sign up today for special 
Saturday programs.  

Check our website
to book appointments

or spa specials

Garden Club to Meet
The Greenbelt Community Gar-

den Club will hold its first 2010 
membership meeting on February 
25 at 7 p.m. at the Community 
Center in Room 103.  Agenda 
items include reports from the 
treasurer and the water and nomi-
nating committees.  A garden sur-
vey will also be distributed.

The garden plot sign-up meet-
ing is scheduled for March 11.

Snow Shoveling
For Service-learning 

With Maryland’s record-setting 
snow storms, schools across the 
state have been closed for more 
than a week.  But instead of stay-
ing cooped up in the house, many 
Maryland students grabbed shovels 
to help their neighbors dig out. 

As a result, the Maryland State 
Department of Education (MSDE) 
is encouraging local school systems 
to allow students to turn “snow 
aid” into service-learning credits, a 
high school diploma requirement.  
Maryland is the first and only state 
to have a service-learning gradua-
tion requirement.

A student interested in possibly 
earning service-learning credits for 
helping neighbors should contact 
their school’s service-learning co-
ordinator once classes resume to 
see if they are eligible and to find 
out what procedure they should 
follow.  To make the connec-
tion between shoveling snow 
and service learning, schools can 
provide instruction on community 
interdependence, natural disaster 
recovery, the roles of government 
during emergencies and how be-
ing involved is necessary and 
vital to recovery.

The application period for the 
first annual Ted Kliman Memo-
rial Scholarship for Young Artists 
is now open.  Kliman, who died 
in February 2009, was a brilliant, 
prolific artist with a singular 
visual style who was interested 
in nurturing this kind of passion 
and intensity in youngsters work-
ing in the visual arts.

Those from 12 to 17 living in 
the Washington, D.C., area work-
ing in any medium (sculpture, 
painting, drawing, mixed media 
or photography) are eligible.  
Applicants must submit 10 to 
15 slides or high-quality photos 
of their work, a short essay on 
what it means to be an artist and 

a description of how the award 
will be used by no later than 
April 19.  The scholarship award, 
which will be announced in April, 
can be used for supplies, books, 
tuition costs, to conduct research 
including travel expenses or to 
support a project the recipient has 
created.  A small local exhibition 
of the recipient’s work will also 
be arranged by the foundation.  
A report on the use and effect of 
the award is required at the end 
of the year.

Applications should be sent to: 
The Ted Kliman Memorial Schol-
arship Foundation, c/o Todd Kli-
man, 5006 43rd Avenue, Hyatts-
ville, MD 20781.

Kliman Scholarship Open for Applications
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SNOW continued from page 1

by Barbara Hopkins

Historic Snows Immobilize
City Before Plows Arrive
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caused by the record snowfall.
This paper also received an 

unsigned letter complaining about 
the snow cleanup.  An apartment 
resident complained about plows 
opening only a narrow roadway 
and residents needing to dig out 
their cars and dig through snow 
piled up by plows to get out.  
Another complaint was that there 
was no place in the parking lots to 
put snow except in their neighbors 
cleaned out parking space.  Lack 
of shoveled sidewalks was another 
complaint.  People cleaning out a 
space, going someplace and re-
turning to find another car in the 
parking space was another issue.  
Some tried to save their places 
by leaving traffic cones, chairs or 
other objects although legally they 
had no justification to reserve a 
public space for themselves.

Another writer complained that 
Metro had failed to shovel out 
bicycle racks at the Greenbelt 
Station.

Snow crews are best able to 
clean out parking areas once cars 
are removed.  With governmental 
and many private offices closed 
because of the snow and lack of 

office parking spaces as well as 
a President’s Day holiday, people 
were at home and residential lots 
remained full, hampering clean-
ing services.  With offices and 
schools reopened as well as snow 
slowly melting, residential park-
ing lots should empty and snow 
removal be easier.

Slow Melt
McLaughlin expressed the 

hope that snow would continue 
to melt slowly although he would 
be happy to see temperatures a 
couple degrees warmer.  Officials 
are concerned that lack of snow-
melt will extend the problems 
resulting from clogged streets 
and parking areas.  On the other 
hand, too fast a snowmelt can 
result in flooding conditions, par-
ticularly where storm drains are 
clogged.  Another concern is the 
damage caused by melting snow 
refreezing and causing damage to 
property or slippery conditions.

Greenbelt residents as well as 
area residents have faced many 
challenges during the past two 
weeks.  More can be expected in 
coming weeks.

As residents continue to 
dig out from historic snow 
levels, disparities in mainte-
nance levels in different areas 
of Greenbelt have become 
apparent.  City-maintained 
streets and lots are generally 
well cleared.  Some privately 
maintained areas, such as 
Greenbriar and Charlestowne 
Village,  have also been 
plowed enough that residents 
are able to come and go 
freely.  

In other complexes, how-
ever, patience seems to be 
thinning faster than snow 
melts and complaints, under-
standably, are piling up like 
snow drifts against a brick 
wall.

Limited equipment and 
personnel for snow removal 
has apparently hampered ef-
forts at some apartment com-
plexes, effectively leaving 
residents to fend for them-
selves.  

The News Review has 
received complaints from 
residents about the lack of 
cleared parking spaces and 
the slowness of snow re-
moval efforts in some apart-
ment complexes.  There were 
also complaints that mail 
service had been curtailed 
because the carrier could not 
get to some of the buildings.  

Management of two complexes 
could not be reached for com-
ment before press time.

Melting snow often creates 
slippery conditions as evening 
falls, along with temperatures, 
and moisture refreezes.

As with any big storm, com-
plaints have come in about 
people taking a cleared parking 
spot once it had been vacated 
by the person who cleared it.

William Hite, superintendent 
of schools, put out a plea on 
Monday, February 15, ask-
ing residents to clear a path 
for children to follow safely 
to their school or bus stop.  
However, officials eventually 
decided to close county schools 
on Tuesday because side streets 
and sidewalks are piled high 
with snow, creating unsafe 
conditions for children to walk 
to and from schools and bus 
stops.  Some side streets have 
been cleared to one lane only, 
making bus navigation dif-
ficult.

The sheer volume of snow 
in these storms is unprecedent-
ed in this area.  No doubt as it 
continues to melt, new prob-
lems will be presented.  And 
there are no guarantees that no 
more snow will arrive in the 
forecast for this winter.  But 
take heart, daffodils are sprout-
ing in this reporter’s yard.  

PLOWING continued from page 1

responsible for plowing out their 
own courts and lots.  Hall had 
spoken with Empirian Village 
about the need to hire a contrac-
tor to plow them and sent them 
his contractor’s phone number 
so they could get in touch with 
him.

Hall noted crews can clear 
the streets pretty quickly up to 
a foot of snow but this storm 
posed major challenges for the 
crews: snow was falling over 
three inches per hour.  Drivers 
were diverted and delayed Sat-
urday to clear 25 to 29 trees on 
Crescent Road so Pepco could 
restore power.  Equipment broke 
down while attempting to move 
heavy snow and ice too difficult 

to push.  All of these factors 
delayed plowing efforts.

Hall was concerned about not 
having enough salt but luckily 
a delivery arrived Wednesday 
afternoon.

This reporter, from Minne-
apolis, has been consistently im-
pressed with how Greenbelt has 
kept its streets plowed in the 
worst of circumstances.  The 
city’s funding, coupled with well-
trained staff and the geography, 
has made Greenbelt an anomaly 
among local jurisdictions – the 
planning and execution of its 
snowplowing rival those of cities 
in snow country.  Other localities 
can learn multiple lessons from 
its model.

Blowing winds crafted snow sculptures of automobiles.  These three 
were in the parking lot behind the Crescent Road apartments at 
Southway.

Work Ongoing
McLaughlin and Leslie Riddle, 

assistant Public Works director, re-
ported that the city and its contrac-
tor helper were continuing to push 
back and remove snow and open 
up sidewalks.  However, there is 
less overtime work taking place.  

McLaughlin also reported that 
after the city declined to provide 
city plowing assistance to Empirian 
Village because of the city’s lack 
of resources to do so, the apart-
ment complex’s management was 
referred to the contractor assist-
ing the city with removal.  He 
understood that an arrangement 
was made for that contractor to 
help remove snow there and work 
was being done during the past 
weekend.

Riddle reported that city tree 
loss now numbered over 50.  
Where a hazard, fallen trees had 
been pushed aside or removed.  
Others not presenting an immedi-
ate problem would be taken care 
of later.

Davis commented on the ex-
tensive damage to trees on private 
property.  She expressed further 
concern that after the snow melted 
many homeowners would discover 
further damage.

Water Main Break
On Monday there was a wa-

ter main break in the vicinity 
of Ridge and Gardenway that 
necessitated turning water off 
to many homes in that area in-
cluding Green Ridge House, 
the city’s apartment housing for 
senior citizens.  The offices of 
the McCarl Dental Group were 
affected as well and staff there 
went home before the Wash-
ington Suburban Sanitary Com-
mission restored water service.  
With their offices closed the 
next two days due to the storm, 
employees returned on Thursday 
to discover extensive damage 
to building and equipment from 
water flowing from outlets un-
knowingly left opened.

Complaints
As with any major snowfall, 

the city and others received many 
complaints from unhappy resi-
dents.  McLaughlin said that 
while a few were received at the 
city offices, he understood that 
the Public Works offices had 
received more.

Davis commented that she was 
aware that some residents had felt 
that their areas were slighted by 
city plows.  She urged Greenbel-
ters to take a step back and real-
ize the immensity of the problem 
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Finally, all clear at Lakeside North.

Young Theo Grantz got some 
hands-on ski training last week 
at Roosevelt Center when his 
father, Christopher, pulled him 
with a rope up the slight incline 
going into the parking lot.   At 
the top of the hill, he glided 
down the hill on his tiny skis.
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“Neither snow nor rain nor heat . . . .”

This fire truck equipped with chains was ready for action.


